Minutes of the remote meeting of Hay Town Council held at 6.30 pm on
17th May 2021
Present:    Cllr T Stedman (TS)       Cllr S Morris (SM)       Cllr J Morgan (JM)                                                                                                   

                 Cllr F Howard (FH)          Cllr D Landymore (DL)    Cllr G Like (GL
                 Cllr J Boyd Green (JBG)      Cllr J Prothero (JPr)   Cllr I Keith (IK)            
                  Cllr R Golesworthy (RWG)      Cllr A Powell (AP)                    
Apologies: None
In Attendance: N Burdekin (NB)          Cllr G Ratcliffe
Naheeda Portocarero (Member of Public - from approximately 8.00 pm)
Becka Jones (Member of Public)

Anthony Bush (Member of Public)

James Thomas (Hereford Times)

Before the meeting started, SM was welcomed as the new Mayor of Hay by TS and the Mayoral chains were handed over and a photograph was taken. SM thanked TS for all her hard work as Mayor for the previous 4 years. 

2737. Declarations of Interest and Code of Conduct
TS – HADSCAL Hay Woodland Group, Hay in Bloom, Hay Primary School Community Governor, Hay Repair Café 
AP - HADSCAL, The Warren, Hay Woodland Group

FH – HADSCAL, Cheesemarket Trustee, Castle Trust, The Warren & proposed cycleway

RWG – HADSCAL, The Warren, niece is working on the Kingdom Project, the Buttermarket

JPr – Hay in Bloom

SM – HADSCAL, The Warren, Cubs and Scouts Leader 1st Hay Scouts, Explorers, Summer Show, owner of business in Hay, Country Supplies
DL – Owner of business in Hay, Charlotte’s of Hay
JM – Hay Woodland Group, Hay Warren Anglers

GL – Owner of business in Hay, Gibbons Butchers

JBG – Owner of business in Hay, Green Ink Booksellers, Chamber of Commerce Board Member, Parish Hall & Friends of the Upper Wye
IK – Bronllys Wellbeing Trust
2738. Questions from Members of the Public

Anthony Bush spoke for a short time about the closure of Hay Post Office and suggested that HTC could purchase the Post Office. This could only happen with the cooperation of the current Post Master, Steve Like. TS said that there was a proposal on the Post Office later on the agenda and that HTC would feed back to Anthony on the outcome of the discussion.
As a member of the public, GR said that Hay Scouts had requested permission to carry out a litter pick on the Old Railway Line. SM asked if there was any particular location in mind as the Scouts need to avoid operating in town centres/busy areas. JM suggested the rear of Warren Close would be a good site.
2739. Minutes of the meeting dated 12th April 2021 
The minutes of the meeting dated 12th April 2021 were agreed as a true and accurate record. 
2740. Matters arising from minutes not listed on the agenda
(a) All Wales Play equipment installation – payment now agreed and completed
NB confirmed that Eibe Sports, the contractor who had installed the rope pyramid, had agreed in writing that any issues relating to the new rubber-bonded surface picked up by RoSPA will be covered by Eibe Sports. On this basis, a condition set by Finance on 23rd April 2021. Now Eibe Sports has complied with this in writing, the full payment for the works had been authorised and settled. Action: NB to complete the Project Evaluation form on or by 31 May 2021.
(b) VAGA – Food and Walking Festival Update
TS reported that two meetings had been held and are a timeframe of October 2022 has been proposed. When more details are known, a proposal will be put together.

(c) Letter of thanks for Steve Like - Post Master for Hay
NB confirmed that he had sent Steve Like a thank you letter on behalf of Hay Town Council with input from the Mayor and Deputy Mayor.

(d) Any other items
None 
2741. Minutes of the Special Council meeting 26th April 2021 
The minutes of the meeting dated 26th April 2021 were agreed as a true and accurate record. 

2742. Matters arising from the minutes not listed on the agenda

NB asked if JBG had spoken with the traders in Memorial Square Car Park regarding where they are siting their vehicles as they are currently untidy. JBG said that he had spoken to the traders and that they will set up in an ‘L’ shape which will be much more satisfactory. 
JBG added that Shepherds Ice Cream has obtained a pavement licence and want an area for outdoor trading within direct sight of their premises. TS asked about the health and safety issue of vehicles driving round either side of Shepherds’ stall. FH suggested a meeting with Jo Lancey would be helpful. NB said that JL could be in Hay tomorrow at 11.00 am. Action: JBG and possibly TS to meet JL in Hay tomorrow, 11.00 am.
2743. Changes for Town Councils outlined in “Local Government & Elections (Wales) Act” 2021 
NB explained that the main measures of the new Act are:

· Town Councils must make provision to promote access to Full Council meetings for members of the public and press, including remote access even if the meeting is to take place face-to-face (i.e. hybrid meetings;

· Draft notes from meetings need to be published within 7 working days of a meeting, including the day of the meeting;

· From April 2022, Town Councils will have a duty to produce an Annual Report (HTC already does this);

· From May 2022, Town Councils will become eligible to apply for General Powers of Competence (GPOC) – NB said he would add more on GPOC later on the agenda under item 15;
· From 5th May 2022, Town Councils will have a duty to publish a training plan for Councillors and employees on its website;
· The Power of Wellbeing will be repealed on 5th May 2022. However, the powers for Town Council to spend monies on section 137 payments (e.g. small grants etc) will remain in place.
2744. Transforming Towns
(i) Outstanding items for grant claim to be made
NB informed Councillors that the date for final claims has been set at mid-June 2021.
NB said that in order for HTC to claim back spend made on TT, HTC needs toL

· Provide a spreadsheet of costs and original invoices (NB has done this)

· Provide redacted bank statements of all items purchased (NB has done this)

· Provide photographic evidence of items purchased (still to be completed as not all items have arrived / been installed)

· Complete the grant claim template form

NB outlined the main items still to be completed:
-  12 planters: These are on order with the Old Railway Line Garden Centre. 
    The Garden Centre had informed NB that the planters have been     

    delayed, but all the plants and soil are ready. Action: Locations needed 
    for the 12 planters

· ISIS parklet: TS said one of the planters needs its location slightly adjusting and the spare planter from Memorial Square Car Park needs to be sited at the other end of ISIS’ parklet. NB had given ISIS their heater and is arranging for their gazebo to be delivered to them (currently being stored by Hay Markets). Action: 2 large planters to be put in correct position
· Wicker tables and chairs: Have all now arrived, currently located in Sports Pavilion

· Steel Bow Railings: Not ordered yet. See below.
· Hand sanitiser stations – 3 have arrived: 1 will be for the Sports Pavilion. Action: Find suitable locations for the remaining 2 sanitiser stations. 

· (x4) 2-seat picnic tables: FH reported that ISIS don’t want them as they think they are too big. 2 will be installed outside the Cheesemarket. FH said that Johnny Kramer has said he will take the remaining two for his café by the river. 
Steel Bow Railings – TS proposed only ordering one set of steel bow railings for the Cheesemarket and not for in front of the Granary and Old Barclays Bank. FH seconded. RWG declared a prejudicial interest and did not vote. All other Councillors voted in favour. Resolution passed. Action: TS/JM to ask for a revised quote. TS to complete BBNP Planning Permission form.

2745. Implementation of Social Distancing Measures in Hay
(i) Review of current measures

FH raised the issue of Shepherds and people queuing without adequate spacing and said that with reviews of the legislation relating to social distancing and the pandemic pending, it might be that all the current measures will soon no longer be necessary.
FH said vehicles coming up Belmont Road are unaware that they can’t turn left into Castle Street when the road closures are in place and Powys CC still hasn’t provided a sign. Action: NB to ask Jo Lancey about sign.
GR said that HTC has been put in a very difficult position as the legislation keeps evolving, some information isn’t always relayed from Powys CC, and Powys CC themselves are operating without full clarity from Welsh Government. 
JBG added that any permanent changes should be subject to a full consultation and that it would help if clarity could be provided as to whether the current situation is for Covid-19 measures only. TS said that until the Public Health Act is revoked, social distancing measures must be in place. 

JBG said that whatever is agreed need to be kept to, because one business had been telling its customers the timings of the road closures, only for the road closures not to happen. This creates significant confusion and damage to the overall message. 

(ii) Possible ways to measure impact

Councillors agreed that when the 7-day road closures come in for the half-term school holidays, this would be an excellent opportunity to measure the impacts of the closures. JBG added that HTC’s next Full Council meeting will be on 7th June, the day after half-term, so an ideal time to evaluate the 7-day closures.
(iii) Any further issues
GL asked if all the residents had now received the code for the bollards. SM said yes, everyone eligible now has the code.
2746. Hay Post Office Closure – update from JBG/DL/’Access to Cash’
TS reported to Councillors that Anthony Bush had contacted with HTC regarding the possibility of HTC buying Hay Post Office in the light of the Post Master’s resignation and imminent closure. Anthony used to work for Hereford County Council and has helped other councils with large-scale projects. For example, Anthony helped Dilwyn Parish Council with a Precept of only £6,000.00 to purchase the village pub of £350k through a loan from the Public Works Loan Board (PWLB). 
TS had worked on a draft Business Plan with DL and JBG over the weekend and handed a hard copy to all Councillors present. Proposals include:

· Maintain Post Office in its existing premises;

· Rent out flat above Post Office for income generation;

· Commercial banking within the premises;

· Possible space for a newsagent;

· Purchase the Post Office via a loan from the PWLB;

· Possibly cover some of costs via the Precept

SM asked if the draft Business Plan included costs for creating 2 apartments out of the room above. TS said yes, but Listed Building status would need to be checked.
RWG asked what size of loan would be needed. TS replied £500k. RWG then asked what the implications were to HTC if HTC purchased the Post Office but was making a significant loss. TS replied that the building would be sold. RWG then raised the issue of what would happen if the building was worth less than the outstanding loan – would HTC be responsible for paying the debt? Or Councillors as individuals? JBG said that this would depend on what kind of body was set up to manage the loan/purchase. For example, if it was a Community Interest Company, and what type of articles the new body had.

TS said that at the moment, all plans are on hold because the Post Office had been in contact on the morning of the meeting to say a business in Hay is pursuing the option of having the Post Office as part of their business. FH said that the proposal is very interesting, but if a business in town is prepared to ‘host’ the Post Office, this would be helpful in reducing HTC’s potential workload.

TS asked Councillors if they would like the ‘Access to Cash’ group/TS to put together a more detailed Business Plan in case the business proposal falls through. JBG proposed that the group continues to develop its business plan in case the business proposal to host the Post Office falls through, RWG seconded. Unanimously approved – resolution passed.
2747. Sub Committee Reports/Minutes:
(a) Estates & Premises – Date and time of next meeting to be arranged

NB to arrange the next meeting as the Sub Committee has not met for a significant period of time.
(b) Finance
(i) Minutes of meeting dated 23rd Apri 2021

DL said that there were 7 recommendations to Full Council. These being:
	FIN516. Recommendation

(i) Due to financial constraints, it is recommended that the proposed new office accommodation with Hay Dial-a-Ride is deferred until the purchase of the new cemetery land is completed and all costs are known and accounted for.

RWG proposed, TS seconded. Unanimously approved. 


FH asked about when the Cemetery purchase would be complete and that having an office for Dial-a-Ride was previously an important idea for HTC. TS replied that the level of Reserves are not as high as they used to be and so Finance thought it prudent to wait until the cemetery is purchased and all costs are known before pursuing this option with D-a-R. TS proposed that HTC could apply for a grant to the National Lottery that could look at improving the play area/tennis court facilities, enhance the sports pavilion and include new office accommodation. FH seconded. 

DL counter-proposed that HTC defers Dial-a-Ride’s new office accommodation until TS has looked into possible grant funding and FH has spoken to Dial-a-Ride. AP seconded. Unanimously approved. Action: FH to speak to D-a-R about the above decision.
FIN516 – TS proposed accepting, FH seconded. Unanimously approved – resolution passed.
	FIN518. Recommendation (i)
(i) That Hay Town Council carry forward the following balances to 2021/2022:

· £40,000 for the purchase of Hay Cemetery

· £820.00 for Sports Fundraising

· £400.00 for Election Reserves

· £500.00 for Bench Fund

And that all other earmarked reserves are zeroed in order to leave HTC with approximately £50,000 unearmarked reserves, above the £30,000 threshold.
DL proposed, TS seconded. Unanimously approved.


RWG proposed accepting, TS seconded. Unanimously approved.
	FIN518. Recommendation (ii)
That Hay Town Council amalgamates the Council Premises Account and the Project Account into one overall account, “Council Premises” Account.

TS proposed, DL seconded. Unanimously approved.


RWS proposed accepting, TS seconded. Unanimously approved.
	Hay Town Council - Fixed Asset Register 2020/2021

	 
	 
	Additional
	31st March 2020
	31st March 2021

	 
	 
	Purchases
	 
	 

	 
	Asset
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	Estimated Value
	 

	1
	Christmas Lights
	 
	29226
	29226

	2
	Playground Equipment
	 
	9348
	9348

	3
	Compaq Computer
	 
	100
	100

	4
	Epson Printer
	 
	0
	0

	5
	Toshiba Computer 
	 
	100
	100

	6
	Oki Printer
	 
	100
	100

	7
	Screen
	 
	100
	100

	8
	Town Criers Bell
	 
	200
	200

	9
	Mayoral Chain
	 
	1000
	1000

	10
	10 benches
	 
	3798
	3798

	11
	Bus Shelter
	 
	1
	1

	12
	15 Litter Bins
	 
	15
	15

	13
	Town Crier's Outfits
	 
	150
	150

	14
	1 mace
	 
	50
	50

	15
	Mayor’s Consorts chain
	 
	50
	50

	16
	6 tables
	 
	300
	300

	17
	Canon Printer
	 
	124
	124

	18
	Coin Sorter
	 
	145
	145

	19
	Citizen of the Year Board
	 
	200
	200

	20
	Tools(wheelbarrow and shovel)
	 
	74
	74

	21
	4 dog fouling bins
	 
	997
	997

	22
	1 computer, 1 lap top
	 
	1134
	1134

	23
	7 Wooden Sculptures Old Railway Line
	 
	4200
	4200

	24
	2 card payment machines for toilets
	 
	N/A
	1300

	25
	New 3-metre rope pyramid
	 
	N/A
	9520

	26
	1 hand sanitiser station (T. Towns)
	 
	N/A
	117

	27
	(x4) 2-person picnic seats (T. Towns)
	 
	N/A
	1736

	28
	x12 tables (Transforming Towns)
	 
	N/A
	950

	29
	x48 chairs (Transforming Towns)
	 
	N/A
	1439

	 
	Land
	 
	 
	 

	L1
	Land at Warren Close
	 
	1
	1

	L2
	Picnic Area by Bridge
	 
	1
	1

	L3
	Railway Line
	 
	1
	1

	L4
	Black Lion Green
	 
	1
	1

	L5
	Land at Bottom of Wyeford Road
	 
	1
	1

	L6
	Fishing Warren Cottage to Dulais Brook
	 
	1
	1

	L7
	Land at The Meadows
	 
	1
	1

	
	TOTAL
	
	51419
	66481


	FIN519. Recommendation

That the above Fixed Asset Register be approved by Hay Town Council.

TS proposed, RWG seconded. Unanimously approved.


FH proposed accepting, AP seconded. Unanimously approved.
	FIN525. Recommendation (i)

That the Clerk can set up on-line payments and 1 of the on-line bank signatories can authorise payments online. But prior to this happening, 2 of the authorised bank signatories both to sign a hard copy of any given invoice prior to on-line payment being made.

DL proposed, TS seconded. Unanimously approved.


FH proposed, TS seconded. Unanimously approved. 
	FIN525. Recommendation (ii)

That the majority of HTC’s transactions in the future are made electronically and that the Chair of Finance double-checks these payments.
DL proposed, TS seconded. Unanimously approved.


RWG proposed, AP seconded. Unanimously approved.
	FIN529. Recommendation

That Hay Town Council creates half paid parking for residents at the Recreation Facilities (Brecon Road), and the other half barriered off for day-to-day paid parking for wider use.
TS proposed, DL seconded. Unanimously approved. 


FH said that the car park is much quieter currently after it had been shut twice for mobile Covid-19 testing and also given there hadn’t been a great demand for the paid parking spaces, FH proposed deferring the paid parking idea at the Recreation Facilities. Councillors unanimously agreed to defer this item.
NB added that the Legionella Risk Assessments for the two sets of toilets and Recreation Facilities and training for NB and CW will take place on 24th May 2021. 
(ii) Valuation Office Agency – possible revaluation of business rates classifications
NB said that he had received a follow-up email from the VOA asking for evidence of leases between HTC and the sports clubs before any revaluation can be done. NB said that the rates at the recreation facilities are by far the biggest cost to HTC and that if the revaluation is successful, it could allow the sports clubs to claim 80% rate relief. TS said that one issue was that several of the rooms being used by the sports clubs are being used jointly, so they would need to be offered joint leases and would the VOA accept this. Action: Before progressing this any further, NB to enquire with the VOA whether joint leases are acceptable.

(c) Communications – date and time of next meeting to be arranged
The next meeting was set for Thursday 20th May, 6.00 pm by Zoom.
Cllr IK left the meeting at approximately 8.00 pm
(d) Events

(i) Minutes of meeting dated 16th April 2021 
Hay Castle Opening Day – FH said that the minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting and that opening date will probably not be 1st November, but more likely to be the last week of October. More meeting(s) will follow.

JBG said he had had a request for a meeting of Events to be held to discuss “Hay Pride” in August 2022. Action: NB to arrange a meeting of the Events Sub Committee.
2748. Sports Clubs

(i) Minutes of meeting dated 16th April 2021 

Notes of the meeting were circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting. TS chaired the meeting and said it had not been as positive as the meeting prior to this. In particular, the Cricket Club were not happy to share the remaining fundraising monies (£820) three ways, with the two football clubs receiving two-thirds and the cricket one-third. The Cricket Club was offered use of the new Bowls Pavilion by the Bowls Club, so they might take up this offer. Another unresolved issue was that of the alcohol licence for the existing Sports Pavilion. The Bowls Club has a licence until August 2021 and will not revoke this until that time or they have officially moved out of the existing pavilion and their new pavilion is complete. This has caused issues with the football clubs who cannot serve alcohol without a licence. 
TS added that Powys CC had been informed that the payment for polling day in the Sports Pavilion of £120 needs to be made payable to HTC, not Hay Bowls Club. However, the cost for deep cleaning the pavilion after polling day was £170. 

FH said that the Bowls Club not having completely moved out is causing the football clubs difficulties and suggested setting a date for them to have moved out of the Sports Pavilion. Councillors agreed to set a leaving date of 1st September 2021 (end of Bowls Club season). 

Action: NB to inform Bowls Club of leaving date of 1st September 2021.
Action: NB to ask all clubs for a copy of their fixture/training lists

TS added that the Bowls Club has removed information from the Sports Pavilion, and that outside there is a space for a whiteboard where the football clubs could put their fixtures on.

2749. Office/home working arrangements
SM said he would like someone to be in the office 5-days a week. TS said that the guidance is still to work at home where possible. Action: SM, DL and NB to agree a rota and share with all Councillors.

2750. Hay Cemetery

(i) Update on purchase of the land

TS had sent Councillors a photo prior to the meeting of TS and NB completing all the legal documents from Powys CC relating to the purchase of the Cemetery. The final document, the Memorandum of Understanding, arrived on Friday 21st May. TS signed the documents and NB applied HTC’s seal. All the paperwork had now been given back to Williams Beales & Co. 
The Memorandum of Understanding is the document which enables Powys CC to transfer £90k to HTC for the purchase of the land and the infrastructure works. Once the £90k has been transferred, Williams Beales & Co. will release the Contract of Sale to Jeffries & Powell and the land will be purchased.

Councillors were very pleased the legal documents were all completed. RWG asked NB to ensure that he kept pressing the solicitors and Powys CC until the deal is concluded. 

2751. One Voice Training 13th May 2021 
SM and DL were unable to attend, but NB was able to be present. NB explained that some of the training related to the new “Local Government & Elections (Wales) Act 2021 as described under item 2743 above. The General Power of Competence (GPOC) is a new power available to Town Councils in Wales from May 2022 provided the following 3 criteria are met:

· 2/3 of Councillors must be elected, not co-opted;

· The Clerk needs to be qualified to a certain level (CiLCA);

· The Council needs to have had unqualified audits for the previous two years.

TS said that GPOC gives Councils powers similar to an individual. NB added GPOC can give Councils, for example, the power to trade and to give grants to individuals. But as HTC had a qualified audit for 2019/2020, HTC won’t be in a position to apply for GPOC for at least another year.
NB said that the main other item of interest is that Land Registry has officials whose job it is to help Town Councils register all their land. Kyle Robinson will help in this task. NB said that any piece of land valued at £80k or less would have a cost of £30.00 to Kyle’s team. HTC could, therefore, give Kyle a list of sites that need registering with Land Registry and receive a quote for the work. Action: NB to add Land Registry to the next Estates & Premises agenda.
2752. Consultations – none
2753. Play Area inspections

(i) Monthly inspections

AP said that a bench at Brecon Road Recreation Facilities needs some slats replacing. Action: AP and RWG to repair the bench.

TS said she had spoken to the new owner of the old Council Offices about a bench that remains there and the owner has no issue with the bench being used for the community. TS asked Councillors if HCWGG could have the bench. Unanimously approved.

2754. Powys CC RoSPA inspections
NB reported that Powys CC had sent through the form for the RoSPA inspections of the two playgrounds with a deadline of 11th June 2021. Action: NB to complete form.
2755. Report of the Clerk/RFO
(i) Correspondence

(a) Naheeda Portocarero – Letter on behalf of businesses re. latest road closures. TS said she had completed a draft response and will respond to businesses and circulate letter to Councillors. 

(b) One Voice Wales / Improvement Cymru Webinar: Covid Recovery

NB said that this webinar will be held on 19th May, 3.00 – 4.30 pm and is based on recovering from Covid-19 moving forwards. SM, TS and JPr to attend.

(c) Letter from Hay Dial-a-Ride requesting exemptions to road closures 

TS had already responded to this letter.

(d) Late Correspondence

Hay Fair – NB said he had received an e-mail from Hay Fair on the day of the meeting which explained that the latest Government regulations stipulated only 50 people could attend the fair at any one time and that Environmental Health officers had been present and were counting numbers. GL added that Hay Fair had called her today and explained that because of this, they would like to defer the proposed visit to Hay in July for the time being. They are also considering coming to Hay in September 2021. 

(ii) Bank Balances
NB said that the bank balances at 24 April 2021 were as follows:


Main Account


= £48797.95


Council Premises Account
= £8760.77

Project Account


= £8832.60

Deposit



= £14827.44

(iii) Bank Reconciliations

NB had completed all reconciliations for 2020/2021. NB to begin reconciliations for 2021/2022 once the new Scribe Accounts system was operating.
2756. Report from County Councillor
GR reported the following:

· He had sent a letter to Powys CC regarding lockdown regulations, but to date had not received a response;

· RWG had raised the issue of the parapets on Hay bridge. Powys CC will present options to the Town Council of different types of parapets once the samples of the concrete have been analysed;

· RWG had also raised the issue of the bench on Hay Bridge that is close enough to the railings that a child could possibly climb onto the railings and fall down into the river/banking. Action: GR/NB to look into moving the bench;
· Powys CC has asked the Chamber of Commerce for a meeting to discuss business regeneration (hopefully Thursday 20th May);

· Vehicles coming into Hay from Cusop and the requested 20mph zone. GR asked NB if Powys CC had explained to the Welsh Government why they had not put Hay forward as requesting to be one of the pilot areas. NB said that Powys CC had not yet told HTC why they hadn’t. Action: GR to follow this up with Powys CC;

· T4 & T14 buses would like to hold a meeting. JPr had volunteered to lead on this and arrange a remote meeting;

· Hay Cenotaph. RWG said that Memorial Square Car Park is registered under Highways, but it appears no-one has registered the Cenotaph. RWG. SM said he would like the Cenotaph to be registered either to HTC or Royal British Legion. GR added that a discussion is needed between HTC and RBL. If the Cenotaph is registered to the RBL and the RBL folds, what would happen then? GL asked who is responsible at the moment for the Cenotaph. SM said Hay Castle Trust as it falls within their curtelage. If HTC doesn’t meet with RBL, then Powys CC will need to be asked to carry out maintenance work;
· Dog fouling ‘Paw Prints’ project. GR said Powys CC is willing to put some resources into Hay to help reduce dog fouling. Councillors unanimously agreed that HTC would take part. Action: NB to follow this up.

2757. Report from Mayor

TS as outgoing Mayor reported that the main item was the work on the Post Office business plan. TS also raised the issue of some defamatory remarks being made about HTC from its own solicitors. Councillors had previously voted to leave Williams Beales & Co. once the Cemetery purchase is completed.
2758. Reports from representatives

a. Dyfed Powys Police – AP voiced his concern at the lack of police presence in Hay. GR said that the Police Crime Commissioner is asking to meet local councils. Action: GR to ask the Police CC to meet HTC

  b. Gwynne’s Almshouses – Nothing to report

  c. Dial-a-Ride – FH will speak with Lesley Moore about the office     

   accommodation
d. Hay School Governors – JM said that the previous issues with blocked drains are being resolved. The new Headteacher will be spending two days with the current Headteacher as part of the handover
e. One Voice Wales – JPr reported that the next meeting will be on 25th May
f. Bronllys Wellbeing Trust – IK had left the meeting
g. Cheesemarket – RWG said nothing to report
h. Hay 2 Timbuktu (H2T) – JPr said nothing to report 

i. BBNP – TS said nothing to report

j. Chamber of Commerce – IK had left the meeting
k. Hay Summer Show – SM said is not looking likely that the show will go ahead this year
l. HADSCAL community centre (deferred)

m. Hay Markets – FH said the biggest issue remained storing the stalls in Clyro. TS suggested possibly storing some of the stalls at the old Council Offices. JBG said that this could work for the Clock Tower stalls.
n. Hay Castle Trust – JBG reported that the opening date appears more likely to be at the end of October. 
(o) Hay Sports Clubs – Covered under item 2748 above

2759. Planning 

(a)    Urgent Mayor and Deputy Mayor Authorisation - none

(b)    Planning Applications for Comment 

(i)     Application Reference: 21/19911/FUL – 37 Gipsy Castle Estate - Removal of existing single storey flat roof Utility and replacing with new pitched roof single storey, utility, W.C. and spare bedroom – no objections
(ii)    Application Reference: 21/19763/LBC - Barclays Bank, Broad Street, Hay-on-Wye – Application for change of use of a bank (currently A2) into a new restaurant (A3) incorporating cold food sales and food related retail (A1). The application includes for the hanging of signs and fabric – Cllr RWG declared a prejudicial interest and did not vote. This related to a previous planning application. No objections.
(iii)    Application Reference: 21/19775/CON – 4 High Town, Hay-on-Wye – Variation of Condition 3 of planning permission 15/11947/FUL – change of hours – This related to a previous planning application with a minor adjustment of opening hours. No objections
2760. Any Other Business
FH raised the issue of the Bailey Walk near the waterfall and putting in a fence as the drop is very steep. TS said that the Bailey Walk belongs to HTC. SM said fences have been put in place here in the past but they don’t’ last. Action: NB to add this item to the next Estates & Premises. 
2761. Date and time of next meeting – Monday 7th June 2021, 6.00 pm
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm.
Signed: 
 




Date: 7th June 2021
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